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   Papa Knows Best 
The Catholic Church cannot be 
an association of freethinkers. 

Pope John Paul II, 1981tHE MEDICAL TREATMENTS USED
to prolong the life of Pope Pius XII in his 
later years were said to cause him terrible 
nightmares, with one biographer remarking 
“the pope’s blood-curdling screams could 
be heard throughout the papal apartments.”
   One wonders if Pius was perhaps 
tormented by nocturnal visitations from the 
ghosts of the millions of Nazi victims his 
silence during the war had helped enable. 
   But the screams Pius’s medication induced 
probably paled in comparison to those from 
supporters of Archbishop Giuseppe Siri 
after the 1958 conclave which followed 
Pius’s death. Many believe to this day that 
Siri was Pius’s rightfully elected successor, 
but his election was overturned following 
threats of violence against the conclave.

  Siri himself did little to suppress the rumors, 
remarking years later about being “bound by 
a horrible secret,” and hinting not only about 
being elected in 1958—having gone so far 
as to already take the name Gregory XVII—
but also twice again in 1963 and 1978.
   Meanwhile back in the real world, 77-year 
old Angelo Roncalli was chosen instead as a 

compromise candidate, or ‘stopgap’ pope. 
Taking the name John XXIII (despite the 
name having previously adorned a 
notorious, as yet undeclared antipope) he 
exclaimed in surprise, “Here I am, at the 
end of the road and the top of the heap.”
   Looking less like a Supreme Pontiff than 
like someone's kindly Italian grandmother,  
John XXIII viewed his role as pope as 
nothing more than to be a ‘good shepherd’ 
to his flock. In 1962, he called for a Second 
Vatican Council, setting a policy of aggior-
namento—or updating—of the Church.



   John likened the Council to opening a 
window “to let some fresh air in,” but it was 
more like letting in a hurricane, reshaping 
Catholicism in a spirit of ecumenism but 
also deeply dividing its leadership. When 
John died the following year, the world 
expressed profound sorrow, and he remains 
probably the most beloved pope in history. 
   John’s reactionary successor, Paul VI, 
disagreed with many of John’s policies at 
Vatican II—but no matter: when John died, 
not a single document had yet been passed.  
   Paul withdrew the contentious issue of 
contraception from the council's agenda, 
announcing that he would give the final 
word on the Church's position himself. 
(Never mind that the pope—an elderly, 
lifelong celibate—saw fit to pontificate to 
700 million Catholics as to how they should 
conduct their private sex lives.) 
   Paul’s subsequent encyclical banning all 
forms of birth control was met with almost 
universal worldwide condemnation. 
(Ironically, some polls even showed Catholic 
support for contraception increasing after 
Paul’s lecture, prompting observers to quip 
that Catholics turned Protestant in bed.)
   Not satisfied with contributing to a huge 
increase in fatal abortions, overpopulation, 
starvation, and all-around human misery 
with his ban on contraception, Paul also 
reaffirmed the guilt of the entire Jewish race 
for the death of Jesus (apparently oblivious 
to the fact that without Jesus’s death on the 
cross, there could be no Christian salvation 
—or, for that matter, no Christianity.) 
   Paul’s obstructionism only exacerbated 
the divisions within the Church. Queried as 
to how an expected ‘day of sunshine’ in the 
history of the Church had turned into ‘a day 
of clouds and storms,’ he resorted to a time- 
worn explanation: the devil was to blame.

   Albino Luciani succeeded Paul in 1978, 
taking the name John Paul I. Chiding his 
electors, “May God forgive you for what 
you have done,” he reportedly petitioned 
God daily to be relieved of his burden.
Apparently God (or somebody) heard his 
prayers: John Paul died under mysterious 
circumstances after barely a month in office. 
   Some observers suspect that John Paul 
was assassinated because he was about to 
expose extensive corruption within the 
Vatican Bank under Paul VI. (Two of the 
principles—Michele Sindona and Roberto 
Calvi—met less ambiguous fates: Sindona 
was poisoned in jail, and Calvi’s corpse was 
found dangling from a London bridge.)
   John Paul’s successor, the Polish Karol 
Józef Wojtyła, was the first non-Italian pope 
in 456 years. As John Paul II, he would go 
on (and on, and on) to become the second-
longest pope in history, refusing to yield 
even to advanced Parkinson's disease. 
   Apart from inspiring a profusion of “Is the 
Pope Polish?” jokes, John Paul II’s papacy 
continued the reversal of Vatican II’s 
proposed liberal reforms. The new pope 
opposed abortion, contraception, euthanasia, 
Liberation Theology, the ordination of 
women, divorce, and same-sex marriage, 
calling the last “a new ideology of evil.”
He also reaffirmed Paul’s ban on the use of 
condoms, despite the emergence of AIDS.
   To his credit, John did express regret for 
many ‘historical wrongs’ of the Church—
unpleasant little things like the Crusades, 
the Inquisition, and systematic collaboration 

with the Nazis during the Holocaust. In a 
rambling apology, he called the Inquisition 
“errors committed in the service of the truth 
through non-evangelical methods”—no 
doubt providing great solace to the souls of 
its thousands of tortured victims. ◾


